
Richard Serra at the Metropolitan Museum of Art

Richard Serra, arguably America’s best-known and most 
distinguished artist, continues his long career with a show 
of drawings at the Metropolitan Museum of Art. One of the 
founders of the minimalist movement, in which sculptures 
are reduced to basic forms and bear no visible references 
to cultural matters, Serra has been known to the American 
public since the mid-1960s, when he famously threw hot lead 
in large splashes against the wall. But despite his fame as 
a sculptor, Serra has always worked in other media—video 
and drawings especially. The show at the Metropolitan 
Museum of Art makes it clear that Serra’s two-dimensional 
art is close in connection to his sculpture, even as it 
makes the case for a relatively flat abstraction in its own 
right. One of Serra’s chief personal attributes is his 
intensity, the sign of which is a steely gaze; in a similar 
vein, the works at the museum give off a depth and 
intensity created by the use of a black paintstick (a 
combination of pigment, oil, and wax) applied thickly to 
paper or fabric. This results in a feeling of depth despite 
the fact that the abstract black wall that serves as the 
core image of most of his drawings is first viewed a flat 
picture. Indeed, if a drawing could be said to have 
sculptural properties, Serra’s would certainly fit the 
case. 

The density of Serra’s image, brought about by repeated use 
of the oil stick, suggests a physical depth that we are 
much more likely to associate with sculpture than drawing. 
But the experience of his drawings indicates that, for 
Serra, the imagery relates to the dark, flattened steel 
planes of his sculptural works, which, in accordance with 
their seeming simplicity, also evokes the experience of a 
two-dimensional object. It is hard to convey the effect of 
both sculptures and drawings by the artist, whose often 
large series gives the impression of weight and magnitude, 
achieved by precarious juxtapositions of metal panels or by 
the close-packed pigment of the oil stick. The heavily 
applied crayon creates the feeling of considerable weight, 
which is accentuated by the use of black alone, which Serra 
treats as a material rather than a hue. At the same time, 
we can see traces of an involved process in the rough 
surfaces of his drawings, which bear the artist’s repeated 
mark-making much as a palimpsest would. How is it that a 
drawing can be an object? This is one of the 



accomplishments of Serra, whose dense materials capture 
gravity as a way of intensifying the viewing experience.

“Richard Serra Drawing: A Retrospective” covers, in fifty 
drawings and a few chosen sketchbooks, the artist’s 
development beginning in the early 1970s, when he used more 
conventional materials—paper, ink, charcoal, lithographic 
crayon. Not much later, in the mid-1970s, he began the 
series titled “Installation Drawings,” large works on 
canvas or linen hung on the wall without support. Heavily 
covered with black paintstick, these works are epic in 
nature and easily relate to the large steel sculptures he 
was also making at the time. The work Abstract Slavery 
(1974) is a very large, horizontally aligned rectangle 
whose fierce gravity originates with the thickly applied 
paintstick on Belgian linen. The title, resonant of an 
actual event or period, gives little if any insight into 
the image itself. If, as Serra asserts, his use of 
paintstick is entirely oriented toward materials, it would 
make sense to see Abstract Slavery as containing the weight 
of a sculpture, with the black pigment inviting the 
experience of depth as well as surface. By the same 
measure, it is hard to connect the title Taraval Beach 
(1977/2011) with the image itself, a strong vertical 
rectangle of Belgian linen covered with paintstick. An 
earlier work, such as the untitled charcoal on paper done 
in 1972, shows an oblique rectangle contained by a 
rectangular edge; this work seems to relate to the propped-
up and hot-rolled steel sculptures he was creating at the 
time.

For Serra, the density of the material, whether steel or 
paintstick, is a quality to be sought nearly as an event, 
so powerfully made is his art. One has the impression that 
the color black is like a sponge, meant to capture the 
impression of depth. In the catalogue accompanying the 
exhibition, there is a black-and-white photograph of Serra 
applying a block of black pigment onto a piece of paper; 
the image tends to emphasize the physicality of the action, 
to the point where it may be said that the creation of 
Serra’s drawings is an instance of performance. In any 
case, the image’s dense, compact surface draws the viewer 
in, so that the experience of the work takes on a physical 
element of a sort that we tend to see in the paintings of 
abstract expressionists such as Jackson Pollock and Wilhelm 
de Kooning. In the drawing Weight and Measure IX (1994), 



the tall height of the piece—nearly 12 feet tall—shows us 
just how commanding a Serra work can be; the physical act 
remains somehow in the memory of the image itself, and one 
finds oneself nearly overwhelmed by the work’s graphic 
density. It is a quality utterly different from Mark 
Rothko’s luminous rectangles of color, which radiate light 
as if they were lit from within; instead, Serra’s art 
captures light and pulls it in, as a black hole might 
attract a star.

As time has passed, especially in the works Serra has made 
from the 1980s onward, the physical element and density of 
the work has, if anything, moved in the direction of 
weight, created through the epic, nearly mythic size of the 
drawing. The show also exhibits notebooks, which can be 
very useful in explaining the artist’s way of seeing; in 
one notebook drawing on display, Serra uses charcoal to 
draw a schematic Tilted Arc (1988), the famous Lower 
Manhattan, site-specific sculpture that was done away with 
in response to the complaints of people (most especially 
the workers who had to circumnavigate the piece in order to 
enter their federal workplace). Done in a firm outline, the 
drawing has a monumental feel to it despite its smallish 
size of 18 by 24 inches. The almost exactly square 
dimensions of out-of round X (1999) enhance the round image 
threatening to break free of the boundaries of the paper; 
here, as always, Serra pays attention to a vocabulary that 
suggests menace if not actual violence. We remember that 
his intimation of a physical threat has been affirmed 
tragically in reality: a worker died installing one of 
Serra’s sculptures early in his career. This fact makes it 
hard to completely assimilate and admire Serra’s work, 
whose aggression quite literally has taken someone’s breath 
away. Serra’s work remains controversial for some because 
of its intimidating qualities, while others enjoy the work 
for the same reason.

For this writer, one of the most powerful works in the show 
is Blank, whose 1978 date shows a connection to Serra’s 
sculpture rather early on in his output. This two-part 
drawing, collected by the Stedelijk Museum in Amsterdam, 
consists of two walls of Belgian linen painted over with 
black paintsick. The massive black panels face each other, 
and it is hard to escape the feeling of being trapped by 
the weight of each, magnified by their spatial relations to 
each other. But Serra’s September (2001), a series of more 



or less concentric black circles on handmade paper shows a 
lyricism that is all the more affecting for having been 
done relatively late in his career. The lyric impulse does 
not accurately describe most of Serra’s work, which are 
affecting not least because of their physical mass. Poetic 
subtlety has little to do with Serra’s creativity. So it is 
nice to see the artist being gestural in a way that belies 
weight, rather than emphasizing it.

The later images continue in series—squares, ellipses, and 
circles, which show Serra’s penchant for massiveness even 
when working in notebooks, such as his studies of the 
double torqued ellipses on exhibit at the Guggenheim Museum 
in Bilbao, Spain. Fittingly, one of the last images is 
Solid #13 (2008), whose monumentality transcends its modest 
size of forty inches by forty inches. The right and left 
sides of the image are not completely dark; the marks seem 
to be cascading downward like rain. But the solid block of 
black remains forbidding in its intensity, to the point 
where Serra’s characterization of black as “a material” 
seems self-evidently true. Some of the later works consist 
of a mesh that gives the drawings the genuine reality of 
depth; they serve Serra well in his quest to give the color 
black a weight and endow it with a physical presence. Serra 
is very much a showman in these pieces, just as he is a 
showman with his sculptures. The sense of performance—of 
the act of construction—is important in the appreciation of 
the drawings, whose undeviating abstraction accentuates 
their concrete, tangible reality as the presentation of 
what might be called raw material. Serra, who shows no 
signs of stopping despite being older than seventy years, 
shows us how an esthetic principle—color as weight—nearly 
takes on a moral reality despite the fact that the drawings 
do not in any way refer to ethical dilemmas. But even when 
the work—the sculptures especially but also the drawings—
becomes daunting, and seems intended to overawe, we 
remember it belongs to the imagination as well as real 
life. Perhaps Serra is suggesting that the imagination is 
the place where truth begins, by means of an intuitive 
order and construction that he is the master of.

Jonathan Goodman


